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RESTRAINING ORDERS AMENDMENT BILL 2011 

Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

HON SUE ELLERY (South Metropolitan — Leader of the Opposition) [3.40 pm]: Before we broke for 
question time, I was talking about restraining orders being just one tool or measure that the government needs to 
put in place to address family and domestic violence. I had mentioned the importance of joint agency 
collaboration—that is, non-government and government agencies working together—and how, in the Armadale 
region family and domestic violence services, both government and non-government, and the police and 
organisations such as Starrick House, a women’s refuge, have set the benchmark for how that work should be 
done together. 

Finally, the range of measures that we need to have in place include the justice response—that is, the laws, such 
as the one we are debating now, the enforcement mechanisms, and the role of the courts in dealing with victims 
of family and domestic violence. 

Family and domestic violence is a gender crime; by far the greatest number of victims is women. It is the case 
that there is violence within families and relationships against men, but the research is clear; this is a crime 
directed against women for the most part. In 2006–07, more than 50 per cent—that is 53 per cent—of deaths by 
homicide were women; whereas homicidal deaths involving parties in a relationship in which the man died made 
up about 10 per cent of all cases. A range of other material is available to support that. However, I know that 
from time to time, certainly men’s groups—one in particular in this town—like to put out the view that those 
numbers are not accurate. I am certainly prepared to accept the argument that our culture makes it difficult for 
men to stand up and to acknowledge if they have been the victim of violence, particularly if that violence is 
perpetrated against them by a woman. Therefore, I agree that violence against men, by women, is underreported. 
However, having acknowledged that, it is still not the case that the numbers, reported or unreported, for victims 
of family or domestic violence are anywhere near equal. It is still the case that by far the majority of victims are 
women. There is no question; this is a gender crime. One in three Australian women will have experienced 
violence from the time that they are 15 years old. One in five Australian women would have experienced sexual 
violence. For Indigenous women, the numbers are shockingly more; that is, Indigenous women are 45 times 
more likely to be the victims of violence and sexual violence than non-Indigenous women.  

I want now to refer to the trend in this crime. Unfortunately, despite the measures put in place by governments 
over the past 25 years in particular, it is still the case that the incidence of family and domestic violence is 
increasing. We could have expected that some of that increase could be attributed to a more open attitude 
towards reporting and a better attitude by, for example, the police. Thirty-five and forty years ago, family and 
domestic violence were considered to be a private family matter and there was a culture of not checking what 
went on behind closed doors. Therefore, we could expect reporting numbers to have increased as a consequence 
of a more open attitude. Unfortunately, it is more than that. The increase is also related to increased drug and 
alcohol abuse—alcohol in particular. The incidence of alcohol-related family and domestic violence is 
extraordinary. The most recent police figures that I could find, from last year, report a nine per cent increase over 
the two financial years prior to 2010. According to police figures, over the financial years 2008–09 and 2009–10, 
there was a nine per cent increase in the incidence of family and domestic violence. Of those, 26 victims were 
put into witness protection programs. That is a pretty serious number. Imagine what going into a witness 
protection program involves. It is an extraordinary change to a person’s living circumstances. The same police 
figures—that is, the ones released last year—show that in the period 2007–08, there were 31 369 family and 
domestic violence incidents, increasing to 34 088 in 2009–10. That is an extraordinary number. In fact, it shows 
that the trend is continuing, which is why it is important that we deal with bills such as the one before us today. 
We need constantly to re-evaluate the effectiveness of the measures we put in place to deal with family and 
domestic violence. It is right and proper, and I am pleased, that the government has brought this bill before us. 
We need to make sure that restraining orders are effective tools. 

I have mentioned a couple of times the Women’s Council for Domestic and Family Violence Services. It is the 
peak organisation for women’s refuges in Western Australia. It does a fantastic job, ably chaired by Anne Moore 
who works in a refuge in the southern suburbs, and executive officer Angela Hartwig. On behalf of the Labor 
Party, my colleague in the other place, Lisa Baker, consulted with it about this bill, and I am pleased that it was 
integral in the consultation about the terms of this bill. 

I wanted to quickly plug one of the programs sponsored by the women’s council. I went to the launch of the 
Funds for Freedom program—earlier this year or late last year—which is a program set up by a survivor of 
family and domestic violence to raise funds to help those women who finally make the decision to leave and 
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need assistance to establish a new home for themselves and for their children. These funds are used to buy 
fridges and washing machines. I refer members to the Women’s Council for Domestic and Family Violence 
Services website, which is a fantastic website. By clicking on the Funds for Freedom button on the website, 
members can find out about the program and can make a donation to assist women who are trying to re-establish. 
I ask members to think about the basic things needed when a person leaves in a hurry and does not want to go 
back to get them or have arguments about stuff. Ordinary things like washing machines, fridges, beds and 
sheeting, and those sorts of stuff, are pretty important. 

In consultation on this bill, the women’s council advised the member for Maylands that it had not finalised the 
numbers for this year’s annual report. The council’s stats show a 65 per cent increase in the demand for 
accommodation and outreach services, and that unmet need is increasing, including unmet need in the area of 
children’s therapeutic programs. Some fantastic programs are run, particularly by the Patricia Giles Centre in the 
northern suburbs. Safe at Home is a really good program. I have discussed the program with a lady called Ljuba 
from New South Wales—I do not recall her last name. I am pleased the government has picked up the Safe at 
Home program, which provides for women to stay safely in their homes by doing the really practical things such 
as help them change the locks and put in place better security mechanisms around their homes. There are waiting 
lists for the Safe at Home program and the program in the south west of Western Australia could probably 
double or triple the number of women it provides assistance to. Every single night, women and children in 
Western Australia are turned away from womens’ refuges because there are not enough beds. 

In my contribution to the budget debate a few weeks ago, before we rose for the winter break, I talked about the 
most recent homelessness information—that is, the material collected nationally that tracks the demand for 
homelessness services. That data reiterates that one of the main drivers for homelessness of women is family and 
domestic violence. The data for Western Australia in the period 2009–10 identified that there were 19 000 
homeless people requesting services. That was an increase, up from 17 000, from the previous reporting period 
in 2006–07. That increase in itself is scary, particularly when we live in Western Australia, which is a prosperous 
state for very many, and of those 19 000 people who are seeking homelessness services, nearly 8 000 were 
children. What is even more frightening is that nearly 4 000 of those children were under four years old. It is a 
damning indictment on Western Australia that every single night we are turning away women and children who 
need beds in a refuge. Family and domestic violence services are under pressure and that pressure will keep up. 
Despite this state being at the forefront of the campaign to get better wages for those in the non-government 
sector, when this government made the announcement in the budget, which we welcomed, of a significant 
investment in funding for non-government organisations to be delivered, in the first instance, by an up-front 15 
per cent increase in the price of their contracts from 1 July, women’s refuges missed out. The government 
justified its position by saying that when there were services that were funded by the commonwealth—women’s 
refuges are a part of the joint federal–state homelessness agreements—the state intended to hold back payment 
of that first 15 per cent until two things happened: Fair Work Australia handed down its decision, which is due 
some time this month, in respect of the equal pay claim for the community sector; and the Western Australian 
government reached agreement with the commonwealth on how the commonwealth would pass on any 
additional funds for the purposes of meeting the Fair Work Australia outcome. The Western Australian 
government has said it will pay the state component of what women’s refuges run on, so it is going to pay 
50 per cent of what those organisations are funded for; it is going to backdate it to 1 July, but it is going to hold 
out on making the payment until it has reached agreement with the commonwealth. It is galling to the people 
who work in this sector, because they have been at the forefront of arguing for better wages, to finally get the 
outcome that they were seeking in a significant investment by the state government in additional funds into the 
sector and then to be told, despite a 65 per cent increase in requests for their services, that they will have to wait 
because Colin Barnett wants another point to argue with the commonwealth.  

I want to touch on one other element that is important in family and domestic violence and that is taken into 
account in the set of principles that sit behind the restraining orders legislation—that is, children’s exposure to 
family and domestic violence. There has been a lot of research about the effect of family and domestic violence 
on children. One of the most common themes is the research that shows a pattern of repeat behaviour. That is, 
people who grow up in a household where family and domestic violence happens are, for example, more likely 
to be perpetrators if they are a male, and it is more likely that a girl who grows up in that environment will learn 
that she should put up with family and domestic violence. Those are not healthy things for children to be 
learning. The trend now in terms of research about what the effect of family and domestic violence is on children 
is that children’s witnessing or being exposed to domestic violence is increasingly recognised as a form of child 
abuse in itself. That research has been conducted in Australia and internationally. The most recent piece of work 
that was done by the Australian Institute of Criminology in this matter was in its “Trends & issues in crime and 
criminal justice” paper 419 in June this year on children’s exposure to domestic violence in Australia. It makes a 
couple of important points that I want to touch on. In Australia, the Australian Bureau of Statistics’ 2005 
personal safety survey found that of all women who had experienced partner violence since the age of 15 and 
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had children in their care during that relationship, 59 per cent reported that the violence had been witnessed by 
the children. A study by the Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care found that Indigenous 
children were significantly more likely to have witnessed physical violence against their mother or stepmother 
than non-Indigenous children, and 42 per cent of Indigenous young people reported witnessing violence against 
their mother or stepmother compared with 23 per cent of the total population of Australian children. Although 
estimates do vary, research has consistently shown that violent households are significantly more likely to have 
children than non-violent households, and that children can be exposed to violence from birth or even in utero, as 
pregnancy is a time of increased risk of violence for women, with 17 per cent of women who experienced 
domestic violence experiencing it for the first time while they are pregnant. That is pretty horrific.  

Just to reinforce the point I made a few minutes ago, research has also shown that women and children escaping 
domestic violence are the prevailing face of homelessness in Australia. In 2003–04 children of women escaping 
domestic violence comprised two-thirds of the child clients of what was then the supported accommodation 
assistance program—the national homelessness program that is in place now. 

Finally, I want to make a quick comment on a change in government policy that I am concerned to hear 
anecdotal reports about. In May this year the government announced an increased stringency, I suppose, in its 
antisocial behaviour policy for Homeswest tenants. It introduced what it refers to as its three-strikes policy. Part 
of what is counted in a strike against a tenant is police attendance, for example, at something going wrong in the 
household. Unfortunately, there are anecdotal reports coming through to my office now from some of the non-
government agencies that assist people in these circumstances that police attendance at family and domestic 
violence incidents is being counted as a matter when determining whether or not a person has met a “strike” in 
the “three strikes and you’re out of your tenancy” policy. We need to address that issue before it gets any bigger. 
We do not want women and children thinking—in addition to everything else—that they have to worry that if 
they call the police on their partner who is being violent towards them, they might be putting their tenancy at risk 
as well. I urge the government to put in place measures to ensure that people get the message that that of itself 
should not be counted but, at the very least, to track whether or not strikes are being based on that kind of 
information.  

In conclusion, I want to make the point that restraining orders are not limited to family and domestic violence 
circumstances, but clearly they are one of the major tools that are used. The opposition believes that these 
amendments are balanced and that restraining orders are one tool in the package of measures that government 
needs to keep resourced and current to deal with family and domestic violence. I urge this government not to rest 
on its laurels and think this is all it needs to do in respect to family and domestic violence, and I urge the 
government to put money into beds so that we are not turning away so many women and children every night.  

With those comments, I indicate that the opposition supports the bill.  

HON GIZ WATSON (North Metropolitan) [3.59 pm]: I rise to make some comments on the Restraining 
Orders Amendment Bill 2011 and to thank the Leader of the Opposition for her comprehensive comments on the 
challenges in this area. It is an important area in which we need to get the legislation right; and it is also 
important that we review it. It is an important area and, in my experience in Parliament, it generally attracts 
cross-party cooperation. We all acknowledge that it is important, when putting in place legislative powers to 
address issues of family and domestic violence in particular, to get those right. It is an area in which I have an 
enormous amount of interest and concern that we still do not seem to be turning the issue around to any 
significant extent and that the rate of assaults and sexual assaults in domestic violence continue to be 
unacceptably high, particularly in the Aboriginal community.  

I would reiterate the honourable Leader of the Opposition’s comments about the additional measures that are not 
reflected in this legislation, particularly in terms of provision of adequate places in refuges. I am not sure what 
the statistics are currently, but certainly the last time I debated this issue in this place, for every woman who 
applied for a place in a refuge on any given night, there was one woman for whom there was not sufficient space. 
I do not know whether those statistics have improved at all. But I think it is extraordinary that in such an affluent 
community we cannot ensure that women and children seeking refuge will be guaranteed a place on any given 
night. 

Having said that, we will be supporting this bill, and recognise that it makes amendments in line with the 
substantial review that was tabled in May 2008, “A Review of Part 2 Division 3A of the Restraining Orders Act 
1987”. 

The bill amends the Restraining Orders Act in the following ways. Clause 4 of the bill deals with section 12, 
which currently sets out the matters a court must consider when deciding whether to make a violence restraining 
order. These matters include any criminal record of the respondent, and any previous similar behaviour of the 
respondent towards the applicant or anyone else. The Commissioner of Police is required, where practicable, to 
provide any relevant information that the police hold in this regard. The bill inserts new provisions that provide 
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that this information shall be in the form of a certificate signed by an inspector or police officer of higher rank; 
and the certificate is prima facie evidence of the matter in it, without proof that the person purported to have 
signed it did in fact sign it and is in fact ranked as an inspector or higher.  

Clause 5 deals with section 13, which currently sets out the restraints that a VRO can impose on a respondent. 
The bill inserts a new provision that says that the VRO can also inform—as opposed to making it one of the 
restraints—the respondent that certain behaviours and activities are unlawful.  

Clause 6 deals with section 16, which specifies the duration of a VRO. VROs start when they are served on the 
respondent, but certain kinds of VROs must be served within 24 hours or they automatically lapse. The act does 
not currently impose a time limit for service of other kinds of VROs; the bill inserts one. The time limit imposed 
for service of these other kinds of VROs is two years, or such shorter period as is specified in the order, and if 
the VRO is not served in that time, it will automatically lapse. It is worth noting that two years is in fact the 
duration of a final VRO, apart from telephone orders, unless the order specifies a shorter period. 

Clause 7 deals with section 25 of the act, which currently provides that a VRO application against a child must 
be made in the Children’s Court instead of the Magistrate’s Court. The bill amends this to say that the matter 
must go to the Children’s Court if the person seeking to be protected is a child. 

Clause 8 deals with section 30D, which currently provides that a police order—a type of short-term VRO 
imposed by the police, not a court, in family and domestic violence cases—cannot impose restraints against a 
child. The bill amends this to say that a police order can impose restraints against a child, but only on the 
following conditions: firstly, if the child is in a family or domestic relationship with the protected person; and, 
secondly, if the order might affect the care and wellbeing of the child, the police officer is satisfied that 
appropriate arrangements have been made for the child’s care and wellbeing. 

Clauses 9 and 10 deal with sections 30F and 30G, which together currently create two kinds of police order: a 
24-hour order, which must be served within two hours of being made; and a longer order of up to 72 hours 
duration, which can be made only with the consent of the protected person, or his or her parent or guardian 
where appropriate, and must be served within 24 hours. The bill amends this to say that henceforth police orders 
will automatically last for 72 hours unless the officer specifies a shorter time as sufficient for a court application 
for a VRO to be made. Service still must be within 24 hours or the order will lapse. The consent of the protected 
person, parent or guardian is no longer required.  

Clauses 11 and 12 of the bill deal with part 2, division 4 of the act, which currently sets out the process for an 
interim VRO to be made. Currently a respondent who is served with an interim VRO has 21 days in which to 
return an endorsed copy of it to the court registrar indicating whether or not he objects to the order being made 
final. Failure to return an endorsed copy within the time period means that the order becomes final automatically. 
The registrar must notify the parties and the Commissioner of Police when this happens. The bill inserts a new 
provision that says that in this situation, the respondent will have a further 21 days, or such longer time as the 
court may allow, in which to apply to the court to have the final order set aside. This application will be initially 
heard by the court in the absence of the applicant. For the case to progress to the next stage without being 
dismissed by the court, the respondent must both attend this hearing and satisfy the court that he had reasonable 
cause to not return an endorsed copy of the original interim restraining order within time. In addition, if the 
application is made outside the 21-day deadline, the respondent must also satisfy the court that he had reasonable 
excuse for missing the second deadline as well. If the respondent succeeds in doing all of this, the court will set a 
second hearing and summons the protected person to attend. At this second hearing, for the case to progress to 
the next stage without being dismissed by the court, the respondent must again attend and again satisfy the court 
that he had reasonable cause not to return an endorsed copy of the original interim restraining order within time, 
but this time the protected person has an opportunity to bring evidence or make submissions to the contrary. If he 
successfully does this, the final order will be set aside, and an interim order identical to the first interim order 
will be put in place, and thereafter the case will proceed as though the respondent had within the appropriate 
time returned an endorsed copy of the original restraining order indicating objections to the interim order being 
made final.  

Clause 13 deals with section 45(6), which currently provides that if an application is made to extend the duration 
of a final restraining order or a misconduct order, the existing order will not expire before that application is 
determined by a court, provided the person bound by the order has been given a copy of the application. The bill 
amends this to require that the person bound by the order has been served with a summons to attend a court 
hearing of the application, not simply given a copy of the application. 

Clause 14 deals with part 6, division 2 of the act, which sets out special requirements when a child is a party or a 
witness in a restraining orders case. The bill inserts a further requirement that the court must not make a 
restraining order against a child that might affect his or her care and wellbeing unless it is satisfied that 
appropriate arrangements have been made for his or her care and wellbeing. If the court is so satisfied and an 
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order is made against the child, the court may also require the parties to attend court regularly while the order is 
in force to report on the arrangements in place for the child’s care and wellbeing. 

Clause 15 deals with section 61 of the act, which sets out the penalties for breach of a restraining order. Breach 
of a VRO or police order attracts a maximum penalty of a $6 000 fine or imprisonment for two years, or both. 
Breach of a misconduct restraining order attracts a penalty of a $1 000 fine. The bill inserts a new provision, 
section 61A, that says that upon a third conviction—including a finding or admission of guilt without a 
conviction being recorded under the Young Offenders Act—within two years for a breach of a VRO or police 
order, a sentence of imprisonment or detention must be imposed regardless of whether the offender is an adult or 
a child unless this would clearly be unjust given the circumstances of the offence and the offender, and, 
additionally, the person is unlikely to be a threat to the safety of a protected person or the community generally. 
In such cases the court must provide written reasons why imprisonment or detention was not imposed. 

Also in relation to clause 15, currently section 62 of the act sets out defences to a breach charge. Essentially they 
are limited to communications via a legal representative or in the context of certain legal processes, such as a 
formal family dispute resolution under family law legislation, or in emergency situations. The consent of the 
protected person is not a defence. The bill inserts a new provision in proposed section 61B that if a breach of a 
restraining order or police order occurs through the aid of the protected person, this is not a mitigating factor for 
the purpose of sentencing and the protected person has not committed an offence. However, the sentencing court 
may, on its own initiative, vary or cancel the restraining order. 

Clauses 16 and 17 of the bill will amend the definition of “serious offence” in section 128 of the Criminal 
Investigation Act 2006. Section 128 of that act sets out police arrest powers. For a serious offence, which is 
currently defined as an offence with a statutory penalty, including imprisonment for five years or more or life, 
section 128(2) authorises a police officer or a public officer to arrest the person if the officer reasonably suspects 
that the person has committed, is committing, or is just about to commit, the offence. The bill extends the 
definition of “serious offence” in this context to include a breach of a violence restraining order or police order 
and offences involving doing any of the following to a person with whom the offender is in a family and 
domestic relationship: assaulting or causing personal injury to the person; kidnapping the person or depriving 
them of their liberty; damaging the person’s property, including injury to or death of the person’s animals; and 
threatening to commit any of the former against the person. Those are the details of what the bill intends to do. 

This bill will carry out many, but not all, of the recommendations of the report of the Department of the Attorney 
General entitled “A Review of Part 2 Division 3A of the Restraining Orders Act 1987”, which was tabled in the 
other place in May 2008. The Greens (WA) supported the 2004 bill, which brought those particular changes into 
being, when it was debated in this place. The review to which I have just referred was a statutory review carried 
out after that part of the act had been in operation for two years. The review was overseen by a steering 
committee chaired by the Chief Magistrate, with members from DOTAG, including a representative from 
Aboriginal policy and services; the Family and Domestic Violence Unit in the then Department for Community 
Development; the Department of Corrective Services; WA Police; and Legal Aid WA. Page 8 of the tabled paper 
states that there was extensive consultation, including public submissions; a letter from the Attorney General to 
140 stakeholders, including the judiciary, government agencies, non-government service providers and peak 
bodies, which letter requested feedback; surveys of police, perpetrators and victims; and interviews with 
magistrates, representatives of peak bodies and community members in metropolitan and regional areas, 
including people in remote Aboriginal communities. We acknowledge that it was a very thorough and 
consultative process. Appendix 2 sets out which individuals and organisations were consulted. The steering 
committee delivered a report to DOTAG’s director general, including recommendations for consideration. That 
report was later broken down into two reports—one addressed the requirements of the statutory review 
provisions, which eventuated in the tabled paper; and the other dealt with the operational matters to be actioned 
by responsible agencies, which was the steering committee report. This bill responds to the first report, and I 
understand from the briefing I received that the senior officers group on domestic violence that operates out of 
the Department for Child Protection is responding to the other recommendations of the steering committee. 

The bill does not address all matters in that tabled paper, as the Leader of the Opposition also acknowledged. I 
understand from the briefing that all the recommendations in the tabled paper have in-principle support from the 
government but further work on some of them is required, and that we can expect future legislation addressing 
those outstanding issues in due course. I note also the commitment to deal with tenancy matters when domestic 
violence is involved. I look forward to dealing with those amendments in the Residential Tenancies Amendment 
Bill. This bill addresses some matters not discussed in the tabled paper, but the second reading speech identifies 
these particular matters. 

In the short time that I have had to consult on the bill, I have received some feedback on the legislation 
indicating, by and large, support for it. But I think it is worth putting on the record some feedback I received 
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from the Women’s Council for Domestic and Family Violence Services and the Family Law Practitioners’ 
Association of Western Australia.  

Sitting suspended from 4.15 to 4.30 pm 
Hon GIZ WATSON: Before we took the short break, I was talking about some of the feedback I received while 
seeking advice on this bill during the week since it has been tabled in this place. I had a communication from the 
Women’s Council for Domestic and Family Violence Services and the Family Law Practitioners’ Association, 
both of which were seeking further legislative change that was not included in this bill. The changes sought by 
the Women’s Council include changes to tenancy laws, which the Leader of the Opposition has raised, and 
which I understand will be dealt with through amendments to the Residential Tenancies Act, hopefully before 
too long. It also raised some further issues, and I am not sure if they had previously been raised with the 
Attorney General. The Family Law Practitioners’ Association raised an issue which, I understand, it has 
previously raised with the Attorney General, and a number of further issues which it may not have. Given that 
there has not been an opportunity to consult with all stakeholders on the various matters, I am not going to 
propose amendments to this bill to deal with those proposed changes, but I have undertaken to write to the 
Attorney General in the next few days to advise him of those additional matters so he can perhaps take them into 
consideration when the act is next amended.  

In terms of issues within the bill, there are parts of the bill that seem non-controversial and that the Greens will 
be quite happy to support. The amendment to section 12 in clause 4 is in accordance with recommendation 2 of 
the tabled paper. The Family Law Practitioners’ Association asks whether the certificate will be automatically 
obtained by the court, or whether a formal request by a party or legal representative would be required. The 
tabled paper suggests that the police have been working on an IT solution so they can produce this information 
for courts upon application by the court via a web browser. However, from the briefing I have received I 
understand that the information may be requested by any of the court, protected persons—legal representative or 
respondent—or legal representatives. I ask whether the parliamentary secretary can confirm what processes there 
will be for getting the certificate provided—that is, a court request or the party or legal representative request. 

The amendment to section 13 is contained within clause 5 and is in accordance with recommendation 14 of the 
tabled paper, although the recommendation went further than the bill. The issue is why it should be the court’s 
job, particularly given limited resources, to inform people about the law when people are assumed to know the 
law and are required to obey it. However, the tabled paper explains that consultation, particularly with the 
Ngaanyatjarra Pitjantjatjara Yankunytjatjara Women’s Council and Domestic Violence Service, and in remote 
communities indicates that in some places people’s knowledge of white law is very limited, and it cannot be 
assumed that they are aware of the unlawfulness of certain behaviours towards their partners and children. In 
those cases, such information is said to be useful. The tabled paper says that the Northern Territory and 
Queensland both permit this information to be included in the restraining order, although there it is included as a 
specific restraint rather than merely by way of information. I ask the parliamentary secretary whether that is still 
the case in those jurisdictions since the tabled paper, and do any other Australian jurisdictions have similar 
provisions? 

The amendment to section 16 is contained in clause 6 and does not come from the tabled paper. The second 
reading speech says it comes at the request of the police, and the reason for it is that sometimes it is not possible 
to serve a restraining order personally on the respondent, as required by the act, and in such cases the order 
remains servable indefinitely. I note that the time for service proposed in the bill is the same time that the order 
would have lasted had it been served immediately. I therefore see no controversy with this clause, even though it 
is not discussed in the tabled paper. 

The amendment to section 25 is contained in clause 7 and is in accordance with recommendation 13 of the tabled 
paper, although the recommendation again goes a little further than the bill. Nevertheless, we are happy to 
support it. The deletion of section 30G, contained in clause 10, goes further than was recommended by 
recommendations 10 and 11 of the tabled paper. Recommendation 10 is that the requirement for consent relating 
to a 72-hour police order be deleted in respect of children in a spousal relationship; the bill does this. 
Recommendation 11 is that the consent requirement be retained in respect of other children; the bill does away 
with this. The reason for recommendation 11 is not really clear to me from the tabled paper, and it seems to me 
that if it was followed, it could give child victims of family and domestic violence less protection than other 
victims, especially if the parent or guardian is the perpetrator, and could also contradict the statement on page 43 
of the tabled paper that child victims feel safer and more reassured that other people care about their safety when 
the violence is no longer treated as a private matter outside the public arena. For these reasons, I support this 
clause.  

The amendments to sections 31A and 32 in clauses 11 and 12 are not discussed in the tabled paper. The second 
reading speech says it is an attempt to better balance victims’ need for immediate protection and to not be 
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harassed by respondents abusing the court process, and respondents’ need for procedural fairness. The bill 
appears to provide a reasonable balance, and I have received no feedback to indicate any objection. We will 
support this amendment. 

The amendment to section 45 is contained in clause 13 and also is not discussed in the tabled paper, but again 
does not appear to me to be a controversial amendment and has not been opposed by any of the stakeholders I 
have contacted. It appears to me to effectively close a loophole whereby it would otherwise be possible for a 
respondent to be bound indefinitely by an application for extension of a restraining order that was never actually 
filed and dealt with by a court.  

The insertion of section 53G is contained in clause 14 and is in accordance with recommendation 12 of the 
tabled paper. It does not appear to be controversial and appears to be an improvement to the current situation. 
The amendment to section 128 of the Criminal Investigation Act is contained in clauses 16 and 17 and is in 
accordance with recommendation 3 of the tabled paper. As already noted, police can arrest a person for an 
offence defined as a serious offence in section 128(1) of the Criminal Investigation Act, rather than having to 
proceed by summons. Most of the offences that the bill proposes to add are not currently serious offences as 
defined in that act, particularly upon a summary conviction. For offences that do not fit the definition of “serious 
offence”, section 128(3) gives police power of arrest if the officer reasonably suspects that the person has 
committed, is committing, or is just about to commit the offence; that if the person is not arrested, it will be 
possible in accordance with law to obtain and verify the person’s name and other personal details; the person 
will continue or repeat the offence; the person will commit another offence; the person will endanger another 
person’s safety or property; the person will interfere with a witness or otherwise obstruct the course of justice; 
the person will conceal or disturb a thing relevant to the offence; or the person’s safety will be endangered.  

A family violence situation may well meet these criteria. However, the tabled paper states at pages 23 and 24 
that, in practice, in a significant number of cases police do not exercise this power and instead use the summons 
process instead of the arrest process. Further, the tabled paper cited the domestic violence unit of Legal Aid as 
saying there is an inconsistency between the treatment of breaches of restraining orders under the Criminal 
Investigation Act and the treatment under the Bail Act when a raft of victim protections are triggered. I have not 
received any negative feedback from any source concerning this proposed change and I support the amendment. 

Clause 8 deals with police orders against children. The act does not currently permit police orders to impose 
restraints on children under section 30D. The effect of clause 8 is to change this so that the police orders can be 
made against children for the protection of de facto spouses, parents or other people in a family and domestic 
relationship with the child, but only if the officer is satisfied that appropriate arrangements have been made for 
the child’s care and wellbeing. At page 44 the tabled paper indicates that there is a considerable divergence of 
views about the appropriateness of this. The tabled paper states that there is some support for police orders to be 
available for use against children aged 16 or 17 years for protection of their partners or for protection of their 
parents when the violence is drug related. However, two magistrates of the Children’s Court, the manager of the 
family and domestic violence unit, the children’s unit at Legal Aid WA and the domestic violence legal workers 
network all expressed strong opposition to police orders being made against children. They say that a child is 
unlikely to understand the order and the consequences of breaching it for one or more of a variety of reasons, 
including high emotion, stage of development, mental health issues, and substance or alcohol issues. They say 
that there should be a different response. For example, the matter should go via the Department for Child 
Protection, rather than through the criminal justice system. It should also be remembered that police orders are 
made outside the court context.  

The tabled paper discusses the position in other jurisdictions at pages 44 and 45. It states that in Tasmania, police 
orders can be made against under 18-year-olds only if the child is in a spousal or partner relationship. In New 
Zealand, restraining orders can be made against children only if the person is or has been married. In 
Queensland, a domestic violence order can be made against a child only if the child is in a spousal, intimate or 
informal care relationship with the applicant. The Victorian Law Reform Commission recommended that 
intervention orders be able to be made against children, but only if there are safeguards to ensure that it does not 
lead to homelessness, leaving school early or unnecessary disruption to the child’s family life. The Australian 
Capital Territory has a precondition that an order can only be made if the court is satisfied that adequate 
arrangements have been made for the child’s care and safety. I might ask the parliamentary secretary, perhaps 
when he has the opportunity to respond, whether that summary of the other jurisdictions is accurate and up to 
date, because I think it is useful to see how similar matters are dealt with in other jurisdictions.  

I note that both the explanatory memorandum and the second reading speech say that this clause is limited to 
spousal or de facto relationships involving children. However, this is not my reading of clause 8; I believe that 
the bill as it is worded goes much further than that. “Family and domestic relationship” is defined in section 4(1) 
of the Restraining Orders Act as — 
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... a relationship between 2 persons —  

(a) who are, or were, married to each other;  

(b) who are, or were, in a de facto relationship with each other;  

(c) who are, or were, related to each other;  

It is worth noting that section 4(2) defines “related” as including a relative in a cultural, social or religious sense, 
and in-law relatives past and present, including in a de facto context not only a marital context. The definition of 
“family and domestic relationship” continues — 

(d) one of whom is a child who —  

(i) ordinarily resides, or resided, with the other person; or  

(ii)  regularly resides or stays, or resided or stayed, with the other person;  

(e) one of whom is, or was, a child of whom the other person is a guardian; or  

(f) who have, or had, an intimate personal relationship, or other personal relationship, with each 
other.  

Section 4(2) defines “other personal relationship” as — 

... a personal relationship of a domestic nature in which the lives of the persons are, or were, interrelated 
and the actions of one person affects, or affected, the other person;  

That is a much broader definition of relationship between the two persons.  

During the break I had the opportunity to briefly have a conversation with the parliamentary secretary about this 
clause. It appears that there might be some error in the explanatory memorandum. I might await his response in 
that regard. Before deciding whether to pursue an amendment I have to make it clear that that clause is limited to 
a child who is only in a spousal or de facto relationship and how that meshes with the stated intention in the 
second reading speech of the bill. It appears that the problem might be in the explanatory memorandum.  

The second clause I wanted to talk to in a bit of detail was clause 9, which is the extension of police orders to 
72 hours. The amendment to section 30F is in accordance with recommendation 2 of the tabled paper, but it is 
not without considerable controversy, particularly in its application to some, but not all, Aboriginal couples, 
particularly those living in regional and remote communities. The argument in support of a 72-hour order is that 
the victim gets time to obtain appropriate information and assistance for protecting herself and children, 
including applying to a court for a longer lasting interim violence restraining order if she wishes to do so. 
Clearly, if an incident occurs at the start of a weekend, when courts are closed, a 24-hour police order will not 
last until the courts are open again. However, the tabled paper notes at pages 15 to 16 and again at pages 48 to 
51, and I am also well aware, that some victims have no intention of ending the relationship or applying to the 
court for a longer VRO. They want only a short-term police order to deal with the immediate situation of an 
intoxicated and violent partner. For these people, a 24-hour order may be enough, though in some cases even 
24 hours may be too short for the perpetrator to cool off and sober up sufficiently to be welcomed home. A 
further argument against a 72-hour order is that a lack of housing alternatives, particularly in remote and regional 
areas, means a breach is more likely and, therefore, would lead to further contact with the criminal justice 
system. The tabled paper refers to strong concerns among Aboriginal groups, particularly those from regional 
and remote areas, about this proposal. 

The explanatory memorandum states that clause 9 allows a police order of fewer than 72 hours to be made and 
hence the clause provides flexibility for such situations. However, my reading of the clause is that a police order 
can be made shorter than 72 hours only in one situation and that is if the police officer considers the shorter 
period would be sufficient for an application to be made to court. On my reading, the clause prohibits a shorter 
period being imposed for any other reason—for example, the perpetrator is likely to sober up and the parties 
reconcile before the 72 hours is up. I respectfully suggest that the clause as written does not address the concerns 
expressed by Aboriginal people, even if this is not the intention. The tabled paper states at pages 16 and 17 that 
the Tasmanian equivalent of police orders last up to 12 months unless varied by the police with parties’ consent 
or revoked by the issue and service of a family violence order made in a court. The Northern Territory equivalent 
of police orders last until they confirm or dismiss the order with a confirmation hearing to be set as soon as 
practicable. Similarly, Victoria’s safety notices last until the matter comes before court, which must be within 
72 hours. I have an amendment on the supplementary notice paper that addresses this concern and attempts to 
provide for the circumstance that may be anticipated in—in particular again—remote Aboriginal communities. 
The evidence and the request from those communities is that they do not want people taken out of the 
community for any longer than is necessary. The amendment allows the police officer to make that judgement 
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and to actually issue an order for a short period, but I will go into that in more detail when we get to the 
committee stage of the Restraining Orders Amendment Bill 2011.  

The next clause I want to talk about is clause 15, which was the clause I had the most feedback on. Those who 
provided feedback on it are uniformly and strongly opposed to part or all of proposed section 61A; some also 
oppose proposed section 61B(2) but not the other parts of the proposed section. The insertion of proposed new 
section 61A, again, does not come from the tabled paper. The second reading speech states that it comes from 
information provided to the Attorney General by his department that more than 40 per cent of offenders who 
have breached their restraining orders for the fourth time receive a fine of about $200. Page 2 of the tabled paper 
states that some judicial officers have a poor understanding of the complexity of family violence and are 
insensitive when dealing with applicants for violence restraining orders, leading to inconsistency in decision 
making in domestic violence-related proceedings. However, my understanding from the briefing is that this 
analysis did not go into the circumstances of the breach because this information would have been available only 
from the court’s audiotapes for each case. This lack of information means that it is not clear how many of those 
low fines are far too mild a sentencing response to the perpetrator’s terrorising of his victim, and how many 
relate to breaches aided and abetted by the victim—that is, consensual communication or cohabitation. 

I have further concerns about this provision as it applies to children as well as adults, for whom imprisonment 
ought to be avoided wherever possible. It is not clear to me whether multiple offences arising out of the same 
factual circumstances or out of an extended single incident would be treated as one offence or as multiple 
offences sufficient to trigger proposed section 61A. The interaction of this provision with various other 
provisions concerns me; for example, in the circumstances of a breach aided or abetted, or indeed brought about 
entirely, by the protected person, it is not clear to me how a court can determine that imprisonment or detention 
would be clearly unjust under proposed section 61A(6)(a) if those circumstances are not to be taken as mitigating 
factors under proposed section 61B(2). Related to this is the interaction between this provision and clause 9 as 
currently written, since it seems likely that clause 9 will lead to more breaches of police orders in the sort of 
cases I have described, where the victim intends to reconcile with the perpetrator after he has sobered up or 
cooled off. As I understand it, it is not possible for a court to impose a sentence of imprisonment shorter than 
six months, regardless of circumstances. So there is a considerable risk that significant sentences might eventuate 
from this provision.  

Some magistrates, particularly those doing circuits in remote areas, have extremely long court lists to get 
through. Given that the provision does not specify, as happens in some other Western Australian legislation, that 
“written reasons” includes a transcribed version of reasons, delivered orally, they will struggle with finding the 
time to deliver written reasons. This may mean proposed section 61A(6) will be used less often than it ought in 
remote areas. Assuming the sentence imposed would normally be of six months’ duration, I have doubts about 
the ongoing ability of the District Court to finalise, within six months, any appeal that may be brought on the 
basis that proposed section 61A(6) should have applied so that the person should be released. 

The insertion of proposed new section 61B—also part of clause 15—is in accordance with recommendations 4, 5 
and 6 in the tabled paper. I have strong concerns about proposed section 61B(2), not least because the makers of 
those recommendations never considered those provisions operating in tandem with proposed section 61A. For 
the reasons already stated, I have strong concerns about the interaction of those two sections.  

I was considering whether clauses 8, 9 and 15 would be usefully looked at in committee, but I have decided on 
balance, that we should probably just debate the amendments I have on the notice paper. The final point I wanted 
to make is that the final amendment I have on the supplementary notice paper deals with a review clause. The 
review clause is worded the same as the provision in the current act, but it refers to just the effects of clauses 8, 9 
and 15. I appreciate that one does not particularly want to be reviewing legislative changes overly regularly, but 
this is a particularly delicate area of law, and because there was substantial debate in the stakeholder input to the 
act that revolved around those three clauses, then the final amendment I have on the supplementary notice paper 
provides for the minister to carry out a review of the operation and the effectiveness of those particular proposed 
sections. The only variation from the wording in the existing act in terms of providing for a review is the 
inclusion of the Commissioner for Children and Young People—I hope that is there. That is interesting; it looks 
like this might be an earlier version. I will add it in if it is not in there. When the review was originally put in the 
act, the Commissioner for Children and Young People had not been established, and given that some of the 
concerns that have been expressed are about the operation of the act and its impact on juveniles, I think it is 
important that, in carrying out the review, the commissioner also be consulted. With those comments, we will 
support the bill.  

Debate adjourned, on motion by Hon Simon O’Brien (Minister for Finance). 
 


